BOROUGH OF KETTERING

at a meeting of the Council of the Borough of Kettering held at the Municipal Offices, Bowling Green Road,  Kettering on 12th December 2012

Present:
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"
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"
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Prior to commencement of the meeting, members were entertained with Christmas songs by the Xpression Junior Choir (Starlight Dance). The children were thanked for their attendance and excellent performance.

12.C.41
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Corazzo, Talbot and Tebbutt. The best wishes of the Council were extended to Councillor Corazzo, as Mrs Corazzo had been taken ill and admitted to hospital.

12.C.42
MINUTES
RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 26th September 2012 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Mayor, subject to it being noted that Councillor Adams's declaration of interest be amended as follows:-


"Councillor Adams declared an interest in item 7 as the daughter of a Council tenant."

12.C.43
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

The following members declared personal interests in Item 12 on the agenda as members of Kettering General Hospital NHS Foundation Trust:-

Councillor Maggie Don

Councillor Maurice Bayes

Councillor David Bishop

Councillor Philip Hollobone

Councillor Terry Freer

Councillor Scott Edwards

Councillor Alison Wiley

Councillor Jonathan West declared a personal interest in Item 12 as a member and employee of Kettering General Hospital NHS Foundation Trust

Councillor Michael Brown declared a personal interest in Item 12 as a member of Kettering General Hospital NHS Foundation Trust with family members who were employees.

12.C.44
MAYOR'S ANNOUNCEMENTS


Mayor made the following announcements


Councillor Bill Hiscock, Grafton Underwood Parish Council



The Mayor informed Council of the recent death of Councillor Bill Hiscock of Grafton Underwood Parish Council.


Councillor Hiscock was a very active member of the Kettering Borough Rural Forum and the East Kettering Liaison Forum and worked hard for both the residents of Grafton Underwood and the Borough as a whole. The Mayor informed Council that he had sent a letter of condolence on behalf of the Council.


Carnival Queen, Senior Princess and Junior Princesses


The Mayor introduced Carly, Lauren, Courtney and Charlotte to the Council. Each addressed Council outlining their ambassadorial roles for the Borough, giving a short account of past and future events.  Members welcomed the Carnival queen and princesses and wished them well for their forthcoming year as representatives of Kettering Borough.


Table Divider – Traditional Chinese Artwork


The Mayor announced that he had attended an event at Barton Seagrave Primary School at which he had been presented with a gift from the Principal of the Primary School in Shandong Normal University in China.  Six teachers and 32 children from the school had visited the Borough, and were looking to establish links with Kettering Science Academy.


The gift was presented by the Mayor to the Chief Executive, who accepted it on behalf of the Council.


Christmas Lights Switch-on


The Mayor informed Council that he had attended the Christmas Lights Switch-on at Kettering Market Place.  The event had been very well-attended and many positive comments received.


Volleyball England


The Mayor informed Council that he had visited Volleyball England at the Kettering Conference Centre and had met with the Olympic team.  He suggested that, following a conversation with team members, signage to the Centre should be improved on the A14 and at the railway station.


Civic Engagements


The Mayor advised Council of several civic engagements he had attended recently, including the opening of Prezzo and Dunelm Mill. He had also attended four separate Remembrance Day services, in addition to the commemoration in Kettering.


The Civic ball had been very well attended and had raised approximately £1,500 for the Mayor's charity. Councillor Alan Mills and Coast to Coast were thanked for their live performance at the Ball.  The Mayor had also recently opened a Latvian/Ukranian Supermarket in Pipers Hill Road.


Holocaust Memorial Day


The Mayor informed Council that Holocaust Memorial Day in Kettering would take place on Sunday, 20th January at 2.00 pm.


Christmas Hospitality


Members were invited for refreshments in the Mayor's Parlour following the meeting.

12.C.45
LEADER'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Leader of the Council informed Council of the work that had recently been undertaken in partnership with the Local Government Association.  A joint report to the government on growth issues in relation to East Kettering had been brought to the attention of the Housing Minister.  Active support had also been secured from the South East Midlands Local Enterprise Partnership (SEMLEP). The government had announced a pot of £225m to unlock growth in the country and it was hoped that progress was now being made.

The Leader thanked the Mayor for previous work he had undertaken as Chair of the body from which SEMLEP had been created.

12.C.46
REPORT OF THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE


The Chief Executive extended his best wishes of the Season to Members.  He stated that 2012 had been a successful year, with Kettering bucking the trend in respect of town centre shops, financial performance and recognition of case studies. It was hoped that 2013 would see Kettering continuing with, and building on, this success.

12.C.47
RIGHT TO SPEAK


Mr John Padwick and Ms Lynsey Tod indicated they wished to exercise their right to address Council, under the Council's Right to Speak Policy, in respect of item 12 on the agenda.

12.C.48
PRESENTATION OF CIVIC SOCIETY ROSE BOWL


Mr Paul Ansell addressed Council on behalf of the Civic Society, stating that four projects had been considered for the annual Rose Bowl award, namely:-

· The quality of the landscape and gardens during the Olympic torch visit to Kettering.  The Civic Society's congratulations were extended to the Council's grounds maintenance team for their excellent work in this respect.

· The use of the Council Offices as a Civic Centre which centralised the Registrar, HMRC, the Citizens' Advice Bureau, Blood Testing, Accommodation Concern and the Tourist Information Centre.

· The new housing development in St Mary's Road, the use of materials and design and the integration with existing houses in the area.

· The development of the town's road networks to improve access to the town and the flow of traffic, particularly in respect of the twin roundabouts in Northampton Road/Northfield Avenue.

Mr Ansell announced that the Society had decided that the Rose Bowl be awarded to the Council in respect of the twin roundabouts in Northampton Road/Northfield Avenue, and presented the Rose Bowl to the Chief Executive.

The Mayor thanked the Civic Society for the award.

12.C.49
APPOINTMENTS TO COMMITTEES


The Leader of the Council announced that Councillor Michael Brown would be joining the Cabinet as Portfolio Holder for Communications and Culture.


Committee changes as a result of the appointment were circulated around the table and it was

RESOLVED
that the changes be noted.

(Councillor Dearing declared a personal interest in the following item as a private landlord and left the meeting room during discussion and voting thereon)

12.C.50
HOMELESSNESS STRATEGY


A report was submitted which sought adoption of the Homelessness Review and Homelessness Strategy, which had been prepared in accordance with the Homelessness Act 2002.


It was noted that the Homelessness Review and Homelessness Strategy formed part of the Council's Budget and Policy Framework.


During discussion the Council was urged to ensure the quality of private accommodation used was of a high standard for Council tenants. It was noted that the Borough Council would not use accommodation that failed to meet its standards and would not allocate sub-standard homes to its tenants.


The work of officers was commended and the thanks of the Council extended to all those who had worked on the Strategy.

RESOLVED
that the Homelessness Review and Homelessness Strategy be adopted.

12.C.51
DESIGNATED PUBLIC PLACES ORDER


A report was submitted which sought approval for a Designated Public Places Order for the area bordered by Rockingham Road, Regent Street, Wellington Street and Lindsay Street, adjacent to Kettering Town Centre.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
a Designated Public Places Order be approved for the area bordered by Rockingham Road, Regent Street, Wellington Street and Lindsay Street, adjacent to Kettering Town Centre; and


(II)
future decisions on the creation of a Designated Public Places Order be delegated to the full Licensing Committee.

12.C.52
REVIEW OF THE STATEMENT OF LICENSING POLICY AS REQUIRED UNDER SECTION 349 OF THE GAMBLING ACT 2005


A report was submitted which considered and sought approval for the Council's Statement of Policy in relation to the Gambling Act 2005.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the Statement of Licensing Policy as required under Section 349 of the Gambling Act 2005 be adopted to take effect from 31st January 2012; and


(ii)
any changes to the document required within the next three year period resulting only from legislative or guidance changes be approved by the Licensing Committee rather than by the Council.

12.C.53
KETTERING GENERAL HOSPITAL NHS FOUNDATION TRUST – HEALTHIER TOGETHER PROJECT


It was proposed by Councillor Maggie Don and seconded by Councillor Linda Adams that:-


"It is understood that Kettering Borough Council are now aware of the proposals being put together by the Healthier Together Project. It is likely to mean significant changes affecting what services will be delivered at Kettering General Hospital some of which could have a significant impact on the delivery of health care to the residents of this Borough.


A full consultation exercise will begin in January 2013 and a final decision will be made in April 2013.


Under the Health and Social Care Bill Local Authorities have a role to play in the provision of local health services. We believe that Kettering Borough Council have a duty to  ensure that residents of the Borough are fully aware of any proposals that could impact detrimentally on local health care  provision in the Borough and to take action to oppose if necessary.


The Borough could take an example from Bedford Borough Council whose Mayor is leading a campaign to protect services in Bedford including the setting up of an on line petition. Bedford General Hospital is in a similar situation as Kettering General Hospital in that these two sites are the smallest out of the 5 Hospitals involved in the Healthier Together Project. It is likely that in the options outlined in the proposals these are the 2 sites which will see changes that appear to be a downgrading of services.


We therefore call on Kettering Borough Council to show leadership on this matter and become involved in a campaign to protect local health services."

Mr John Padwick and Ms Lynsey Tod addressed Council under the Right to Speak Policy in relation to the motion, emphasising the importance of retaining essential services at the General Hospital, particularly for those living in rural areas of the Borough.  It was noted that 1,500 signatures had been collected on a petition carried out in the town centre.


During discussion, it was agreed by the Council that the issue was of great importance to the Borough and the motion was welcomed.  It was noted that the Council had already made its views clear to the NHS teams about the best way forward for the Hospital to ensure it delivered the best possible care to residents of the Borough and others also served by the Hospital.  However, some aspects of the motion were felt to be incorrect, and therefore it was proposed by Councillor Christopher Lamb as an amendment that:-


"Kettering Borough Council recognises the importance of their ongoing engagement with the Kettering General Hospital Trust through our senior officers and Member of Parliament. No firm proposals have yet been put forward to consultation.  However, at the correct time we shall continue to engage our officers in discussions with the Health Authority and its associated bodies and challenge the opposition to work with the administration in this process. We must work together to ensure the very best outcome for our residents and always ensure patients come first."

As the amendment was considered to radically change the sense of the original motion, it was rejected by the Mayor.


Councillor Lamb therefore withdrew the amendment and proposed as an amendment to the original motion that:-


"Kettering Borough Council have been aware of the proposals being put together by the Healthier Together Project for some time and have a senior officer negotiating on this issue.  It may mean changes to services being delivered at Kettering General Hospital and the delivery of health care to the residents of the Borough.  A full consultation exercise is understood to begin sometime in 2013.


Under the Health and Social Care Bill Local Authorities have a role to pay in the provision of local health services, although this is currently devolved to the County Council. We believe that Kettering Borough Council have a duty to ensure that residents of the Borough are fully aware of any proposals that could change local health provision and we will continue to show leadership through our officers and local MP to lobby for an improvement of services."

The Mayor reiterated his earlier comment, stating that the amendment did not constitute an amendment as he believed the wording was a new motion.  The amendment was therefore rejected on a point of order.
(At this juncture the meeting was adjourned and reconvened at 8.45 pm)

Councillor Hollobone addressed the meeting urging the Council to unite and pledge its support for residents in ensuring the best possible services for the Borough and surrounding area.  He suggested that an alternative motion be prepared and brought to the next meeting of the Council, which would be held on 22nd January 2013.


After further discussion Councillors Don and Adams agreed to withdraw the motion, pending further discussion between political groups and the subsequent submission of a motion on this subject to the next meeting of the Council on 22nd January 2012.

12.C.54
VOIDS TURNAROUND TIMES


Councillor Jonathan West asked the Portfolio Holder for Housing the following question:-


"How quickly is vacated public housing brought back into use at the present time?"


The Portfolio Holder for Housing replied as follows:-

"The average time taken to turn vacant properties around between tenancies is currently 56 days. During the current financial year, there has been a 16% increase in the number of properties becoming vacant and a significant increase in the number of properties requiring major structural work before they can be relet. We are also seeing an increase in the number of tenancies being terminated as tenants downsize to smaller properties in advance of the introduction of the Housing Benefit size criteria in April 2013. This has all combined to adversely affect turnaround times in 2012/13." 

12.C.55
EMPTY UNITS ABOVE SHOP PREMISES


Councillor Jonathan West asked the Portfolio Holder for Housing the following question:-


"What is the policy for using space above shops or other commercial properties for residential needs? Does the Council have any supportive mechanism for, or input into, this?"


The Portfolio Holder for Housing responded as follows:-

"The Council is in dialogue with a number of Registered Provider partners about the feasibility of developing some of the empty units above shops in the town centre where the Council is in contact with the owners of the premises. However, Registered Providers currently have great difficulty in undertaking this type of work. This is due to the constraints of the new Affordable Homes Programme and the Affordable Rent tenure (at a max of 80% of market rent, inclusive of service charge) which make it difficult to deliver flats. The message we are getting from partners is that these projects are a significant risk for them and unlikely to be deliverable as affordable housing unless significant amounts of grant can be sourced. There is also the issue of design and quality standards, and future management and maintenance arrangements which can be difficult and expensive to achieve in conversions above shops


Policies 2 and 6 of the Kettering Town Centre Area Action Plan says a vertical mix of uses will be encouraged where the proposed use will complement the primary use of the quarter, for example residential or office uses over retail."

12.C.56
AFFORDABLE HOUSING


Councillor Jonathan West asked the Portfolio Holder for Housing the following question:-


"Can Kettering Borough Council maintain the requirement for any new development to include a percentage of 'affordable homes' despite, as I believe, National policy beginning to relinquish developers from having to provide this?"


The Portfolio for Housing responded as follows:-

"We are continuing to secure a percentage of affordable housing on schemes that are currently being negotiated. However, the percentage of affordable housing being proposed by developers is reducing because of viability issues and other significant infrastructure and s106 requirements. 


Current evidence which has been provided in the form of the Strategic Housing Market Assessment update reinforces the significant need that there is for affordable housing and this is filtered into the Council's various policies. The SHMA update is available on the Council's website."
12.C.57
HOMELESSNESS


Councillor Jonathan West asked the Portfolio Holder for Housing the following question:-


"This Christmas, how many Kettering Borough residents are classed as homeless and on the last count how many people are estimated to be sleeping rough?"


The Portfolio Holder for Housing responded as follows:-

"As at 4th December, the Council has 29 households in temporary accommodation whilst their homelessness applications are being considered. In the first six months of 2012/13, 70 households have been accepted as statutorily homeless by the Council. This compares to a total of 83 homeless households for the same period in 2011.   



We estimate that seven people are sleeping rough."


Councillor West asked a supplementary question as follows:-


"We would hope that all people are sheltered during cold periods, especially over Christmas.  Does the Council have a severe weather protocol?  I am glad Councillor Bellamy has indicated he is aware of how many people are sleeping rough.  However in November 2012 Accommodation Concern said there were 12 people sleeping rough, and in December 2011 offered a service to all rough sleepers. Nine used the service and five chose to sleep out, two of them near the hospital and the others in shop doorways. 


Last winter, In Totnes in Devon, a homeless person died because there was no provision for the homeless. Can a check be kept on rough sleepers?


The Portfolio Holder for Housing responded to the supplementary question as follows:-


"Yes, we will keep an eye on rough sleepers as part of the Housing Strategy."
12.C.58
EMPTY PROPERTIES


Councillor Jonathan West asked the Portfolio Holder for Housing the following question:-


"Could the portfolio holder please provide a detailed report in January 2013 on what is being done to contact owners of long-time empty properties (this including housing associations and other third sector providers) and what policy is in place to monitor and take action on this issue in order to alleviate the housing shortage and also improve the quality of life of those living next door to 'run-down' homes and facilities."


The Portfolio Holder for Housing responded as follows:-


"The Council's new Empty Property Strategy will be submitted to the Executive Committee in January 2013. This will provide an overview of empty properties within the Borough and the action that the Council is taking to bring such properties back into use.   


We are also working with East Midlands Housing to tackle long term empty homes by purchasing, repairing and letting them to households in need. Negotiations with two owners are currently underway."
12.C.59
MEMBERSHIP OF POLITICAL PARTIES


Councillor Jonathan Bullock asked the Leader of the Council the following question:-


"Following the reported situation at Rotherham Council could the leader confirm that there is no discrimination against UKIP members or indeed any other legal and legitimate organisation in any services carried out by Kettering Borough Council?"


The Leader of the Council responded as follows:-


"Nothing we do takes into account anyone's membership of a political party."

12.C.60
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS


Councillor Jonathan Bullock asked the Leader of the Council the following question:-



"Does the leader of the Council agree with a 'belt and braces' approach to the declaration of interests by Councillors?"


The Leader of the Council responded as follows:-


"Under the Code of Conduct, declaration of interests is a matter for individual councillors."


Councillor Jonathan Bullock asked a Supplementary Question as follows:-

"Our Head of Democratic and Legal Services said that members could declare a personal interest if a 'belt and braces' approach is taken. With regard to the Executive members at the November meeting, should they have declared an interest at the June meeting. Why did they not withdraw at that meeting, too?

The Leader of the Council responded to the supplementary question as follows:-


"I always take advice and adhere to the advice given."

12.C.61
SERVICE LEVEL AGREEMENTS


Councillor Jonathan Bullock asked the Portfolio Holder for Community and Culture  the following question:-


"The Executive requested that the wording of the specification for the voluntary sector agreements 'community and cohesion and equalities service' should include a celebration of Britishness. Why was this not added as requested?"


The Portfolio Holder for Community and Culture responded as follows:-


"Having considered this request, the Executive felt that the specification already required communities to be integrated and there was no further need to refer to Britishness."


Councillor Bullock asked a supplementary question as follows:-


"Councillor Lamb has mistaken this as a request from the Executive. A Deputy Chief Executive has said it should have been included. Why wasn't it?"


The Portfolio Holder for Community and Culture responded to the supplementary question as follows:-


"This is an interesting question. I will ensure a reply will be sent to you in due course."

12.C.62
PARISH COUNCIL FUNDING


Councillor Jonathan Bullock asked the Leader of the Council the following question:-



"The Conservative manifesto for the KBC Elections praised the retention of a grant system for Parish Councils linked to the Government grant. What mandate has the Executive got to now scrap these grants?"


The Leader of the Council responded as follows:-

"The 2011 Conservative manifesto states - in the past tense -  that: “We have maintained grants for town and parish councils and have aligned them with the grant we receive from the government.” This does not commit these grants for a further 4 years.

May I remind Cllr Bullock that when re-elected as Chair of Rural Forum he requested a review on the previous policy on Parish & Town Funding."

Councillor Jonathan Bullock asked a supplementary question as follows:-

"I was not re-elected Chair of the Rural Forum. I was the Chair.  I didn't ask – the Rural Forum did. What manifesto is there for Parish Council grants to be removed?

The Leader of the Council responded to the supplementary question as follows:-

"I will send you a response in due course."

12.C.63
FLYING OF FLAGS – MUNICIPAL OFFICES


Councillor Jonathan Bullock asked the Leader of the Council the following question:-


"I congratulate the Council on flying the Union flag from the Council Office building.  The manifesto of the KBC Conservative Group also asked for the flags of constituent parts of the UK to be flown on their national days.  When will this be implemented."


The Leader of the Council responded as follows:-


"No decision has been made by the Council to fly the flags of the constituent parts of the UK on national days.


Councillor Bullock asked a supplementary question as follows:-

"It is very important that this manifesto pledge is endorsed. When will this be carried out?


The Leader of the Council responded to the supplementary question as follows:-


"A reply will be sent in due course."
12.C.64
CHRISTMAS LIGHTS SWITCH-ON


Councillor Jonathan Bullock asked the Portfolio Holder for Regeneration the following question:-


"As portfolio holder for Town Centre Regeneration, do you consider the Christmas Light Switch on in our award winning Market Place a success and do you think events like these are helping boost footfall in the town?"


The Portfolio Holder for Regeneration responded as follows:-


"Yes, it was great to see the town centre coming out to begin the Christmas festivities.  The new large screen in the Market Place added an extra sense of occasion to the evening."

12.C.65
PREZZO


Councillor Michael Brown asked the Portfolio Holder for Regeneration the following question:-


"Can you please tell me how successful Prezzo is doing since it opened on Kettering Market Place?"

The Portfolio Holder for Regeneration responded as follows:-


"It seems that the Kettering restaurant is outperforming other similar towns.  We hope this success continues."
12.C.66
A14


Councillor Lloyd Bunday asked the Portfolio Holder for East of Kettering the following question:-


"Can you please tell me when you think the widening of the A14 will start and when will it be completed?"


The Portfolio Holder for East of Kettering responded as follows:-


"We expect the work to start in 2013 and be completed within 18 months.  This will provide much needed infrastructure for the fastest growing area in the fastest growing country."

12.C.67
UNIVERSAL CREDIT


Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Portfolio Holder for Finance the following question:-


"The Work and Pensions Committee has said that the rapid implementation of the Universal credit system will see millions of benefit claimants in debt and arrears because of lack of access to online facilities.  What measures are our income and debt team taking to ensure that we do not experience these difficulties?"


The Portfolio Holder for Finance responded as follows:-


"The income and debt team have been working closely with the Citizens Advice Bureau and other voluntary agencies to assist customers with debt and arrears advice for some time; this continues to grow and develop year on year.


There are a variety of means of accessing Council benefit and council tax services on line already, but we recognise that not all clients will be able to or willing to serve themselves using these routes, and it will prove more challenging to help people when the benefit reforms arrive.  For that reason, we have also increased support to the voluntary sector organisations, like CAB and Accommodation Concern, to assist clients in difficulty.


We also have an officer who is out and about in the community attending many community events with the hard to reach groups and she signposts all customers to the appropriate help."
12.C.68
POLICE AND CRIME COMMISSIONER


Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Portfolio Holder for Communications and Culture the following question:-


"The newly elected police and crime commissioner, Adam Simmonds, will be held accountable by the Police and Crime Panel of which the first meeting is tomorrow on 13th December 2012.  What message will the portfolio holder give to our panel member Cllr Jan Smith from the residents of Kettering Borough Council about policing in our communities?"


The Portfolio Holder for Communications responded as follows:-


"I have already had a face-to-face meeting with the Police and Crime Commissioner, and have invited him to Kettering to discuss how we go forward in policing our communities.  I can further update you after this meeting but he does have some very positive thoughts on the best way forward.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 7.50 pm)

Signed …………………………………….

The Mayor

AI

(Council No. 18)

12.12.12


